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Alison Blair                September 16, 2019 
Executive Lead, Public Health Modernization, 
Ministry of Health 
10th Flr, 56 Wellesley St W,  
Toronto, ON M5S 2S3 
 

Dear Ms. Blair, 
 
Re:  Welcome from alPHa                            
 
On behalf of member Medical Officers of Health, Boards of Health and Affiliate 
organizations of the Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa), I am writing today 
to welcome you into your new role as Executive Lead for Public Health Modernization.  
  
alPHa is a non-profit organization that provides leadership to the boards of health and 
public health units in Ontario. Membership in alPHa includes all 35 public health units in 
Ontario and we work closely with board of health members, medical and associate 
medical officers of health, and senior public health managers in each of the public health 
disciplines – nursing, inspections, nutrition, dentistry, health promotion, epidemiology and 
business administration.  The Association also collaborates with governments and other 
health organizations, advocating for a strong, effective and efficient public health system 
in the province. Through policy analysis, discussion, collaboration, and advocacy, alPHa’s 
members and staff act to promote public health policies that form a strong foundation for 
the improvement of health promotion and protection, disease prevention and surveillance 
services in all of Ontario’s communities. 
 
We invite you to visit the dedicated resource page on our web site that houses a wealth of 
material related to the Public Health Modernization initiative, including responses and 
other communications from our Association, our members and other partners 
(https://www.alphaweb.org/page/PHR_Responses). As you will see, alPHa is an invaluable 
partner and our members look forward to lending their unique expertise to ensuring that 
Ontario’s public health system continues to ensure the best possible health outcomes in 
every community across Ontario. 
 
We look forward to working with you and would like to request an opportunity to meet 
with you and your staff.  To schedule a meeting, please have your staff contact Loretta 
Ryan, Executive Director, alPHa, at loretta@alphaweb.org or 647-325-9594. 
 
Sincerely, 

     
Carmen McGregor 
President 
 
Copy: Dr. David Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health, Ontario 
 Dr. Peter Donnelly, President & CEO, Public Health Ontario 

Helen Angus, Deputy Minister, Ministry of Health 
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Ministry of Health  
 

Office of the Deputy Minister  

777 Bay Street, 5th Floor 
Toronto ON  M7A 1N3 
Tel.: 416 327-4300 
Fax: 416 326-1570 

Ministère de la Santé  
 

Bureau du sous-ministre  

777, rue Bay, 5e étage 
Toronto ON  M7A 1N3 
Tél. : 416 327-4300 
Téléc. : 416 326-1570 

 

 
September 12, 2019 
 
 
MEMORANDUM TO:  Health Sector Partners 

 
  
FROM:   Helen Angus 
    Deputy Minister  
    Ministry of Health  
 
RE:    Ministry of Health – Organizational Realignment  
 
 
As the Ministry of Health continues to modernize Ontario’s publicly-funded health care system in 
order to end hallway health care, build a connected mental health and addictions system, 
improve patient experience and strengthen local services, we are entering a significant and 
exciting period of implementation across several initiatives.  
 
To ensure that the Ministry of Health is structured to best deliver on our mandate and support 
our health sector partners, we are making several structural changes to our organization.  
 
As of September 16, 2019, the following divisions will be established and report to Mel Fraser, 
Associate Deputy Minister, Health Services:  
        
Ontario Health Teams Division 
 
Ontario Health Teams (OHTs) are a signature piece of this government’s mandate to integrate a 
broad continuum of care around patients. We are excited to build the capacity to support and 
scale OHTs across the province through the new Ontario Health Teams Division (OHTD). The 
division will be led by Executive Lead Phil Graham who will be responsible for providing 
leadership and oversight to facilitate the development and creation of OHTs. Phil will also 
continue to provide oversight over home and community care as we move forward with 
modernization. 
 
Mental Health and Addictions Division 
 
Improving the treatment of mental health and addictions is one of the government’s key 
priorities. The Mental Health and Addictions Division (MHAD) will be established under the 
leadership of Karen Glass, Assistant Deputy Minister. This division will lead the development 
and implementation of Ontario’s Mental Health and Addictions Strategy.   
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Capacity Planning and Analytics Division 

To integrate capacity planning, analytic functions and the health human resource strategy, the 
ministry will create a Capacity Planning and Analytics Division (CPAD), led by Assistant 
Deputy Minister Michael Hillmer. As a result, the existing Capacity Planning and Capital Division 
and the Information Management, Data and Analytics Division will be merged into one division.  

Emergency Health Services Division 

The important work of the Emergency Health Program Management and Delivery Branch and 
the Emergency Health Regulatory and Accountability Branch will be realigned to create a new 
Emergency Health Services Division (EHSD), led by Assistant Deputy Minister Alison Blair.   
 
Public Health Modernization 
Alison will also take on the Executive Lead role for Public Health modernization. Reporting 
jointly to me and the Associate Deputy Minister - and working in close partnership with Dr. David 
Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health, and his team - Alison will support consultations with 
the sector to plan and implement the modernization of public health and emergency health 
services.  

The following divisions will also be renamed or realigned to support the ministry’s 
mandate:  

The Strategic Implementation Division will be renamed the Health Transformation Division 
(HTD). This division, led by Assistant Deputy Minister Sean Court, will continue to lead the 
implementation of the ministry’s key transformation initiatives, including continued support for 
the establishment of the new Ontario Health agency and the cross-government supply chain 
initiative, with a focus on ensuring minimum disruption to patients and the health care sector.  
 
The Digital Health Secretariat, currently led by Assistant Deputy Minister Greg Hein, will be 
renamed the Digital Health Division (DHD) and realigned, reporting to Mel Fraser, Associate 
Deputy Minister, Health Services. The division will support a digital approach to all of our health 
service modernization, which will help ensure alignment between the ministry’s and our 
partners’ priorities. 

 
Mike Heenan, who recently joined the ministry as Assistant Deputy Minister, Hospitals and 
Emergency Services, will add health capital to his new division, now named the Hospitals and 
Capital Division (HCD). Mike’s experience in the hospital sector positions him well to take on 
this role. With this division we will now have a full picture of the hospital sector in one place, 
including the operational impact of capital investments to support the government’s strategy to 
end hallway healthcare. 

 
Patrick Dicerni’s Strategic Policy and Planning Division will be renamed the Strategic Policy, 
Planning and French Language Services Division (SPPFLSD) and will provide centralized 
and coordinated support for the sector’s French language services. In addition, Patrick will also 
provide leadership to the Drugs and Devices Division on a temporary basis pending a formal 
recruitment.  
 
Given these new supports and realignments, the French Language Services Office will move to 
the Health Equity Branch, SPPFLSD, where it will continue to provide strategic advice on the 
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French Language Services Act. The Health Equity Branch will be renamed the Indigenous, 
French Language and Priority Populations Branch. The Community, Mental Health Addictions 
and French Language Services Division (CMHAFLSD) will be dissolved. The division’s 
remaining branch, Primary Health Care, will be moved to the Ontario Health Insurance Plan 
Division (OHIPD). This realignment will provide the expertise to achieve better health outcomes 
and maximize the value of the provincial investment in the health care system.  
 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank you in advance for your partnership and 
collaboration. Today’s announcement will ensure we are ready to work with you on the 
challenges and opportunities ahead.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
Original signed by 
 
Helen Angus  
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